California Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators
2006 Executive Council Meeting
Holiday Inn Capitol, Sacramento
March 27, 2006
Minutes for Monday, March 27, 2006
 
Council Members Present:  President Louise Jones, Joanne Brennan, Katherine Sharifi, John Anderson, Mindy Bergeron, Tim Bonnel, Steve Arena, Shawn Brick, Susan Gutierrez, Linda Williams, Germaine Graham, Marie Navarro, Tom Ma, and Ken Walsh

 

Others Present:  Kathleen Clough, Wayne Mahoney, Kara Moore, Addalou Davis, Rhonda Mohr, Bryan Dickason, Donna Huber, Cheryl Lenz, Laura Cunha, Frank Ramirez, Craig Yamamoto, and Toni Dubois

 

Absent:  David Levy, Karen Sanders, Sherrie Padilla, Marco De La Garza, Carrie Steere-Salazar, Maureen McRae Levy, Ann Klein, and Noelia Gonzalez

 

The meeting was called to order by President Jones at 8:35 a.m.

 

Review and Approve Minutes from the January 2006 Meeting 
MOTION
Motion was made to approve the January 2006 meeting minutes with amendments.

APPROVED
Moved by Susan Gutierrez, duly seconded by Linda Williams, and unanimously approved by Council. 

 

2005 NASFAA Award Submission (Addalou Davis)
Addalou has submitted the Boot Camp program to NASFAA.  She will follow up with the Council on this issue as soon as she gets some feedback.

 
Strategic Planning Committee (Mindy Bergeron)
Mindy shared with the Council that the Strategic Planning Committee met recently (3/26/06) and will continue to tailgate the Council meetings.  Gail Northorp is generating a questionnaire and will be taking it to individuals from varied segments asking them what CASFAA means to them.

 
2005/2006 Conference Report (Toni Dubois)
Toni’s Committee met at Chaffey College, Karen Sanders’ school.  Karen is the co-chair.  The artwork for the next conference will be in the upcoming newsletter.  Liz Murray will be one of the keynote speakers.  She has spoken at NASFAA before.  They are looking for another speaker.  Along with the conference theme they are trying to incorporate the Route 66, road trip, nostalgia feel.  The same agenda from last year will be used this year.  Padpholias will be stuffed into the totes as the conference gift.  

 

One idea that generated to was to sell a tape of Beatrice Berry’s presentation (from last year’s conference) to members.  The funds would go towards the Mustard Seed school.  An agreement was made to send out an email to the membership to see who has interest.  If interest is created the video will be sold at cost.

 

 TO DO: Addalou to look at all the job descriptions.

 

Mini Conferences (Laura Cunha)
Joanne Brennan has been aiding the Mini Conference Committee in finding locations for the conferences.  They have agreed upon the following:

 

May 15 – Fresno Radisson – Estimated Cost $6,062.80

May 16 – Sunnyvale Radisson – Estimated Cost $9,133.05

 

June 12 – Anaheim Radisson – Estimated Cost $5,747

June 13 – San Diego Area – Still working on the location.

 

Contracts for the Anaheim Radisson have been approved.  Contracts for Fresno and Sunnyvale are in possession, but have not been approved.

 

Total Estimated Cost for the three hotels for facilities, meals, and technical is $20,942.85.

 

There was an agreement amongst the committee members that the times needed to be changed as well as some of the sessions.  Since the theme will be “From the Counter to the Boss,” the committee felt that they needed to have beginner sessions.  Addalou informed the committee that not too many advanced members attended last year, so they determined that the sessions needed to be primarily for beginners and intermediates.  Below are the proposed sessions and times.

 

	MINI-CONFERENCE

	Time
	Session
	Audience

	8:00 - 8:45
	Registration / Sign-In / Vendors
	All

	8:45 - 9:45
	Customer Service - Is it the most important part of our jobs?
	All

	9:45 - 10:00
	Break
	 

	10:00 - 11:00
	Federal Update
	All

	BREAK OUT SESSIONS

	11:05 - 12:05
	Verification and Conflicting Information
	Beg - Int

	 
	Identity Theft
	All

	 
	FA101
	Beg

	12:05 - 1:15
	Lunch
	 

	BREAK OUT SESSIONS

	1:15 - 2:15
	Mentoring and Motivating Your Staff
	Int - Adv

	 
	Best Practices to help students stay out of Default
	All

	 
	If I Knew Then What I know Now
	Beg - Int

	2:15 - 2:30
	Break
	 

	BREAK OUT SESSIONS

	2:30 - 3:30
	Change Management – Here We Go Again: Managing Transitions in the Financial Aid Office
	Int - Adv

	 
	Professional Judgment
	Int – Adv

	 
	Cal Grant/State Update
	All

	3:40 - 4:00
	Closing Session
	All


 

During the closing session, they will have drawings for the Passport and any other drawings that the vendors might have.

 

The proposed program has been emailed to Wayne and they are requesting that registration start as soon as possible.

 

Ethnic Diversity Report (Tom Ma)
Tom thanked the Council for giving him the opportunity to attend the NASFAA Leadership Conference in Washington D.C.  He indicated that it was an exhilarating experience to visit Capitol Hill and to meet other colleagues from across the country.

 

Tom’s committee membership has had some changes as of late.  Both Antoinette Moore and Milly Mohr are unable to continue to remain on the committee due to personal reasons.  However, they do have a new addition-Kimberley Williams from Wyotech is now on board.  The committee has finalized some of the professional workshops at this time to benefit association members.  They have had discussions in regards to workshop topics.  The workshop will be entitled, “The Evolving Student, From Old School to New School”.  

 

They want to offer two professional workshops for both northern and southern California locations with the same topic.  The committee is securing the locations and dates for northern California at this time.  Tom thanked Ken Walsh for assisting them in getting ready.  It will be held at the Maritime Academy in the city of Vallejo on June 8th from 9 to 3pm.  They are working on the southern California site, tentatively held at Santa Ana College on June 15, 2006.  A decision has been made to have one speaker/trainer for both dates.  They have narrowed it down to Jessica Nortini and Allyson Wynn.  Once a decision has been made, the Council will be made aware.  Both Michael Martinez and Glenda Welch from Santa Ana College will be acting as the registrars to help CASFAA in the registration process for these workshops as suggested.  So far, all meetings will be via teleconference calls using CCC Confer.org services.  They hope to have at least one meeting face to face for the committee to meet together.

 

High School Relations (Frank Ramirez)
The committee web page is up and running. Committee members, as well as other CASFAA colleagues, can view their current membership roster, projects, meeting information, and other information about their committee activities on the website. Dennis Schroeder and Bryan Dickason (past chairs) originally started the trend of having a website to utilize as a means of having information accessible to any interested parties. It has worked so well over the years, that Anafe Robinson and Frank made this a priority for this year’s committee. The web address is  http://www.lamission.edu/financialaid/hsrc/.  Frank invited members to access the site and provide any feedback.

 

The Western Association for College Admissions Counseling (WACAC) and the National Association for College Admissions Counseling (NACAC) hold annual college fairs in April and May. The fairs allow high school students and their parents to visit and talk with college marketing and admissions representatives. Each organization has invited CASFAA to be part of the 2006 college fairs. The High School Relations Committee represents CASFAA at these events by providing experienced financial aid professionals to be part of the staff in each fair’s counseling center. Frank and Anafe are in the process of organizing enough volunteers to be at each college fair in California. Committee members have all expressed an interest to be at multiple college fairs, but more volunteers are needed at the San Francisco, Marin County, Sonoma, Santa Clara, and San Diego locations. They included the need for volunteers in their recent newsletter article.

 

The Western Association for College Admissions Counseling (WACAC) has expressed an interest in having a CASFAA representative present a workshop at their upcoming conference. The conference is scheduled for May 30th to June 2nd at CSU, San Jose. Frank’s committee has accepted their invitation and submitted a proposal to present a workshop on “Helping Families Who Can’t Qualify for Need Based Aid”. This workshop was part of the counselor conference series in 2005 and was well received by the high school counselors who attended. This workshop covers items such as scholarship applications, AB 540, evaluating the award letter, and understanding student loans.

 
The High School Relations committee is continuing to work with EdFund and CSAC on organizing the annual Counselor Conference series. No dates have been set, but they plan on starting to organize the presentation and workshop content at their upcoming HSRC meeting. 
 

The committee was approached in March with the opportunity to assist in a project that Sallie Mae and Univision are organizing in the LA area. The plan is to have bilingual financial aid professionals work a phone bank that will be broadcast live. It will be part of the Univision 34 program called “A Su Lado”. People will be instructed to call in with any questions they have about financial aid. A few of our committee members who are bilingual will be part of this project scheduled for Tuesday, April 4th. 
 

The committee’s next meeting is May 19th from 9:00 – 12:00pm via CCC conference call system. 
 

 

Segmental Reports
Community College (Steve Arena)
No report.

 
CSU (Susan Gutierrez)
The California Code of Regulations requires applicants to the CSU to be high school graduates in order to be eligible for admission as first-time freshmen. As a result, high school students who fail to pass the CAHSEE will not be eligible for CSU admission. Procedures to confirm that admitted first-time freshmen have passed the CAHSEE (and met all other admission requirements) are likely to vary somewhat from campus to campus, but in general these students will have their admission to the CSU rescinded unless they have passed the GED or the California High School Proficiency Exam. The number of students whose admission would be rescinded solely due to failure to pass the CAHSEE is generally expected to be low.
 

At least one bill has been introduced with implications for this issue. From the CSU Office of Advocacy and Institutional Relations Legislative Report:

Senate Bill 1684 (Romero) High School, Diploma of Graduation.  This bill requires that students be awarded a diploma of graduation from high school upon the passage of the general educational development test and the completion of all requirements for graduation from high school other than passage of the high school exit examination. 
CSU Position: Pending 
Status: May be heard after March 27. 

 

CSU Financial Aid Directors’ Concern Regarding Unintended Consequences of SB 1264 (Alquist).  The CSU Office of Advocacy and Institutional Relations is in the process of determining whether or not the CSU will take a position on SB 1264 (Alquist) Change of Cal Grant Deadline to June 30. There is a great deal of concern among CSU Financial Aid Directors that a change like this could actually work against more students than it would benefit by unintentionally causing students to delay filing the FAFSA. According to Senator Alquist’s aide, her support for this issue came out of a hearing in her district on issues affecting Latinos in higher education. Their perspective is that first-time students who don’t know about the process or who delay their decision to attend college would be better served by a June 30 deadline. 

 

The bill was introduced in the Senate on February 9, 2006. It will be discussed in the Senate Education Committee on March 29. Senator Alquist is a member of this committee.

 

Assembly Bill 2813 (De La Torre): Financial Aid, Cal Grant Program Revisions: This bill is part of a CSU sponsored package. It is jointly sponsored with the California State Students Association to ensure that all eligible students have access to Cal Grant dollars. 

1.      Allows for Cal B fee award in the first year (in addition to stipend) 

2.      For the CCC transfer entitlement program, raises to 27 or older (from 24 or older) the age for exceptions for independent students who are 24 years old or older and who are orphans or wards of the court, veterans of the United States Armed Forces, married, have dependents other than a spouse, or for whom a financial aid administrator makes a documented determination of independence by reason of other unusual circumstances

3.      Increases the annual limit of competitive Cal Grant A and B awards to 45,000

Status update: Referred to Committee on Higher Ed. Hearing date: 4/18/06. (Introduced 2/24/06)

 
Assembly Bill 840 (Arambula) Student Financial Aid.  California Community College Transfer Cal Grant Entitlement Program: This bill forgives those students who, between 2002 and 2005, were awarded California Community College Transfer Entitlement Program (CCCTEP) grants in error, by retroactively exempting these students from the statutory requirement to be California residents at the time of high school graduation. 
CSU Position: Support 
Status: AB 840 was referred to the Senate Committee on Education and a date has yet to be set. 

Assembly Bill 1072 (Liu) Public Postsecondary Education, Student Fee Policy: This bill establishes a cap on the overall undergraduate student fees at California’s public universities, specifically the CSU would have a cap of 30% of the cost of instruction. It also would limit the annual increase of undergraduate student fees to less than 8% in any academic year. This measure also provides that annually, except in fiscal emergencies, the student fee amount should be adjusted by annual changes in the per capita personal income. Amendments were requested that would require a direct link between any annual student fee cap and the level of General Fund support given by the state to the institutions. 
CSU Position: Oppose Unless Amended 
Status: AB 1072 was referred to the Senate Committee on Education and a date has yet to be set. 

Assembly Bill 1315 (Liu) Cal Grant B Awards.  Access Costs: This bill states the legislature’s intent to increase the maximum award for Cal Grant B access costs for items such as books, supplies, living expenses, and transportation--and provides a phase-in of that maximum award. The bill also recommends the CSAC review the current Cal Grant B programs to determine ways to cover all costs including fees/tuition. 
CSU Position: Support 
Status: AB 1315 was referred to the Senate Committee on Education and a date has yet to be set. 

CSU Appointment to CSAC Advisory & Enhancements (A&E) Workgroup - Julia Ibañez Bates of Sonoma State University has been appointed as the CSU Representative to CSAC’s A&E Workgroup. Julia attended her first workgroup meeting in January 2006.
 
Veterans Education Opportunities Partnership - On March 22, 2006, Governor Schwarzenegger announced formation of the Veterans Education Opportunities Partnership, which will include a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between the Governor, the California Community Colleges, the California State University, and the University of California. A driving force behind bringing this issue to the Governor’s attention was Sonoma State University’s Interim Vice President for Development, Bucky Peterson (USMC, retired.) 

 

Although obtaining education benefits is the number one reason young people join the military (according to a survey by Military.com) and 96% of exiting veterans have contributed to the Montgomery G. I. Bill program, currently only 50% are using the benefits. One of the six points of the MOU is to provide academic and financial aid advising to exiting veterans (draft version as of March 7, 2006.) A press release is available on the Governor’s website: www.governor.ca.gov.

 

CSU’s “Super Sunday” reaches 20,000 at African American Churches in the L.A. Area.  On February 26, 2006, CSU leaders, including Chancellor Charles Reed and seven campus Presidents, spoke in front of 20,000 members of eight African American churches in the L.A. area to deliver the message that the CSU is working hard to help more African American students prepare for and succeed in college. CSU Super Sunday grew out of a series of community and industry meetings held last year. Despite being one of the most diverse university systems in the country, only six percent of more than 405,000 enrolled students are African American.

 
Grad Professional (Linda Williams)
The Do Talks will be held early this year on April 5 & 6.  The committee realizes this may conflict with some individuals who will be attending WASFAA but the committee felt the need for speed with all the changes.

 

 The northern site will be hosted by Golden Gate University, School of Law.  Site host is Gaby De la Vega, Director of Financial Aid.  The southern site will be hosted at Villa Park in Orange.  Site hosts will be Kathleen Clark, Director of Financial Aid at Chapman University and Peggy Crawford from Southwest Student Services Corporation.  The session will open with a discussion on reauthorization and the 2005 Deficient Reduction Act.  Nancy Coolidge will present.  
 
Sam Kipp of EdFund will lead the discussion on loan consolidation for both north and south.  He will provide a wrap-up of the weakness discussed during the SWOT analysis at the 2005 Forum.  Also Linda will have a panel of industry leaders that will talk about what is expected to happen post July 1, 2006 and the transaction through June 30th.  Sam will then open to the audience for questions to be addressed to the panelists.  After lunch a panel of industry leaders will discuss the new PLUS loan for graduate & professionals.  Each panel member will discuss implementation and then open to the audience for their specific questions. 
 
Linda’s committee has only one contract that needed review and Wayne Mahoney has reviewed and approved it.  
 

Independent (Germaine Graham)
Planning stages are still underway for the Independent Segment town hall meetings.  At this time, Germaine is looking at the month of August. The southern site may be hosted at Pitzer College which is in the city of Claremont.  Germaine is still looking for a northern site.  

 

Germaine thanked the state issues committee for sending her to the Cal Grant Lobby Day.  Although the event was overwhelming says Germaine, it was definitely a great and worthwhile experience.  There were 21 AICCU institutions and approximately 60 Cal Grant students and administrators represented.  They began their morning with a briefing of participants.  Appointments were given and they were placed in groups of 4 to 6.  Fortunately Germaine was grouped with a student from Claremont McKenna and a student & colleague from her sister school, Harvey Mudd College.   Their talking points were to first thank the legislators for their support of the Cal Grant Program.  Then they asked for support on the Governor’s 2006/07 proposal to restore the Cal Grant award for students who will attend an independent college or university from $8,322 to $9,708.  This proposal will return the level received between 2001 and 2004.  They were urged to support AB 358 (Liu), which would reestablish a policy for setting the maximum award for students attending an independent college or university and allow parity between students in UC and CSU and the independent sector.  Both the Student Aid Commission and the Legislative Analyst Office support implementing such a policy, so that award levels are not made arbitrarily.   Currently, those attending a UC or CSU are protected in statue by a funding policy, and therefore they are able to financially plan for college.  We are simply asking for equity.

 
Proprietary (Marie Navarro)
The agenda for the proprietary committee meeting was to pull together a program for the spring certification workshops and to suggest presenters for the sessions, which they were able to accomplish.  They also put together a list of potential speakers and assigned committee members to confirm the presenters.  Marie will be sending a copy of the sessions for both the South and the North to Bryan Dickason, training liaison for the week.  Marie and her committee are working on session descriptions and plan to send them to the State for approval by April 20.

 

Marie is developing a letter to send to financial aid directors and school directors to promote attendance at the workshops.  Jo Brennan has secured the Radisson in Anaheim for the south and the Radisson in San Jose for the north.  Dates for the workshops are as follows:

 

            May 24-25 in Anaheim – Two day advanced FAO workshop

            June 6-8 in San Jose – Three day Beginner/Advanced FAO workshop

 

Kat Clough has been working on fund development.  Marie is hoping for 12 lenders to participate on the first day of the two-day event in Anaheim and on the second day in San Jose.  Information can be accessed on the CASFAA website by April 10.  Marie will submit the dates and registration information to Wayne this week.

 

UC (Shawn Brick)
The biggest news for the University continues to be the fee increase buy-out in the Governor’s budget.  The UC Regents had approved an 8% fee increase for 2006-07, but a proposed $75M in additional state money will make that unnecessary.  

 

In addition, the budget would fund enrollment growth of 5,279 full-time-equivalent students in 2006-07, an increase of 2.5 percent. This increase will allow UC to meet its commitments under the Master Plan for Higher Education to offer a place to all eligible undergraduates and also will allow UC to continue increasing graduate enrollments, including in the health sciences.

“We are grateful to the governor for once again recognizing the vital contribution higher education makes to the well-being of the state,” said UC President Robert C. Dynes. “This budget will help us keep our doors open to the next entering class of students, continue rebuilding and improving programs that suffered from the budget cuts of the last few years, and provide access to the university for students from families of all financial means.”
The governor’s budget does not include funding for UC’s K-12 academic preparation programs or labor research programs. Dynes said the university will actively seek restoration of this funding as the budget moves through the Legislature this year.
The biggest administrative headache for financial aid at UC seems to be the final implementation of state-supported summer.  Beginning in summer 2006, all nine general UC campuses will receive state support for enrollment of regular UC students.  This is good news for students, who will be eligible for increased financial aid.  The University also plans to give students the flexibility to attend another UC campus in the summer and still receive financial aid, which is the biggest administrative challenge.  

 

The financial aid office at UC Merced is gearing up for its second cycle of awarding and counseling students.  The campus enrolled 810 undergraduate students its first year and hopes to attract 1,420 in 2006-07.  According to Financial Aid Director Diana Ralls, “Financial aid was key to starting the UC Merced campus.  With a staff of only 3 we were able to package and counsel over 600 students.”

 

UC students who experienced fee increases in the 2002-03 and 2003-04 academic year sued the University for breach of contract.  The class action lawsuit, dubbed “Kashmiri” after the lead plaintiff, was filed on behalf of mostly professional degree students and a few groups of undergraduates.  These students had received printed material from the University that indicated that they would be charged the 2001-02 fee levels as long as they were enrolled.  

 

The Court entered judgment on March 2nd in favor of plaintiffs.  The judgment is in the total amount of $28,093,260, plus prejudgment interest in the amount of $5,663,188, for a total of $33,756,448. The University plans to appeal the decision.

 
Treasurers Report (John Anderson)
The Council received a copy of the balance sheet from John.  John presented the expenses and revenue by percentage.  22% of reserves are in a credit union, 38% are in CDs and 27% in money markets.  What is the appropriate amount of reserves an association should have?  Answer = A year of expenses plus enough money to cover any outstanding contracts, essentially your liabilities.  

 

John concluded his report by reviewing what was budgeted for 2005 and what was actually spent.

 

Fund Development (Kathleen Clough)
Kat passed out the packet she will be forwarding to lenders.  It was decided to not have passports for the annual conference.

 

Association Services (Kara Moore)
There are 360 people that have submitted volunteer information and are in the volunteer database.  Shyra is in the process of annotating where the volunteers have been placed.  The following committees either need to email Shyra a list of their committee members or post them on the website:

· Ambassador/Mentoring Program 
· Conference 
· Fund Development 
· High School Issues 
· Management Institute 
· Mini Conference 
· Newsletter 
· Training/Professional Development 

Shyra Compton provided Linda Brignoni (Ambassadors) with a list of individuals who submitted volunteer forms indicating their interest in Linda’s committee.  Linda sent an email to everyone on the list whose first preference was the ambassador committee asking for their assistance and has received two confirmations thus far.  She will finalize the committee by April 1st.  At that time she will update ATAC with committee member information.

 

Linda’s plan is that two members of the committee will attend each of the four mini conferences.  The purpose of attendance will be to represent the organization and to promote volunteerism.  Linda has spoken to Laura Cunha and she stated that we could have a booth in the vendor area in order to accomplish this goal.  In addition she submitted a project description/fund development request via the association’s website to request a budget to cover the cost of travel to the mini conferences.  She is estimating that each person will not have to travel more than 100 miles roundtrip and that the total cost should not exceed $400.00.  She anticipates that the committee will be in contact via conference calls at least 4 times in the next 9 months to discuss the mini conferences as well as to coordinate the newcomer’s reception.  One of their calls will be dedicated to brainstorming ideas on how to improve and/or build the program.

 

The WASFAA Conference scholarship was distributed to the CASFAA Membership the first week in March, with a deadline of March 9th.  Barbara got approximately 20 applications, including those sent by WASFAA’s Scholarship Chair.  Due to the short time frame, the applications were sorted by segment, and any group with more than 2 applications were reviewed by Barbara’s staff.  The independent segment had the most applications with 8.   4 of the 5 segments had applications.  UC did not submit any applications.

 

5 scholarships were awarded.  2 for independent, and one for the remaining 3 segments (CSU, CCC, and Proprietary).  Each recipient has been notified, however only one response has been received.

 
Training Report (Rhonda Mohr and Bryan Dickason)
Tom Ma, Linda Williams, and Marie Navarro all gave their own reports to the Council.

 

Grad/Professional Committee
Linda Williams provided a separate report to EC and will provide a verbal update at the meeting on March 27th.  

 

Mini-Conferences
The last update received from the committee was early February.  Laura Cunha has a new position, thus she has been very busy settling in and planning for the workshops.  

 

Four mini-conferences will be held this year.  Tentative dates and locations are:

 

May 15th          Fresno – Radisson Hotel

May 16th          San Jose – Radisson Hotel

June 12th          Anaheim – Radisson Hotel

June 13th          San Diego – Red Lion Hotel

 

The mini-conferences will focus on customer service topics and will use the same logo and theme as last year, “From the Counter to the Boss”.

 

Laura Cunha is scheduled to provide a verbal update at the meeting on March 27th. 

 

Management Institute 
The Management Institute is scheduled for June 22nd – 25th at La Casa del Maria in Montecito.   Contracts have been signed and the committee is working on obtaining speakers and finalizing the agenda for the sessions.  A report should be received soon from Sherrie Padilla with an update on her progress with the Institute.

 

Leadership Institute
It was recently decided to not hold a Leadership Institute this year.

 
CLFE Report (Donna Huber)
CLFE is committed to maintaining a presence at the Commission meeting.  She is in great hopes that LAC and GAC will continue to meet.  Donna will make every effort that CLFE will not plan events at the same time as conference events.  She will pass the information along to her associates.  She will look into the lenders hosting one big event.

 
EIC Report (Wayne Mahoney)
Wayne reviewed the possibilities of the new website.  He showed the Council possible pictures that could be put up on the website.  Some agreed that the pictures looked like we were selling California.  Rhonda Mohr indicated it should be more about CASFAA and have students in the mix.  The new homepage will have the menu anchored in the center.  It will take the rest of the year to finish the website.

 

Fiscal Planning Report (Tim Bonnel)
Tim raised the issue of insurance and how it will protect the Association.  He stressed that the Council needs to make a decision soon.  He’s looking at employment practice insurance and non-owned hire vehicles for those that use their own cars on CASFAA business.  Tim indicated that general liability is costing the Association more then it should.  He is looking for full coverage.

 

The Fiscal Planning Committee looked at eight budget proposals.  Two were tabled until the meeting in May.  The two budgets are Cash for College and Site Selection Certification Training.  The other six budgets are being recommended for approval.

 

 MOTION
Motion was made to approve the budgets for the archives, newsletter, high school relations committee, training coordinators, site selection committee, and ambassadors.

APPROVED
Moved by the Fiscal Planning Committee and unanimously approved by Council. 

 

 MOTION
Motion was made to allow Addalou Davis, Contractor to complete reconciliation for every activity on the Association’s behalf. 

APPROVED
Moved by the Fiscal Planning Committee and unanimously approved by Council. 

 
Joanne went over the findings of Starr & Walters in the audit report.  They found the Association’s policy requiring the authorization of a committee chairperson on the Request for Reimbursement or Repayment was not being executed consistently.  They indicated that authorization should not be provided by the person requesting reimbursements, or by the persons printing and signing the checks.  The authorization and approval policies for cash disbursements are critical elements in internal control.  Starr & Walters also recommended that the Association set up policies and procedures to monitor the event registration process, especially the annual conference event, and to reconcile and substantiate the revenues received.

 

 MOTION
Motion was made to allow John Anderson to look into hiring a bookkeeper. 

APPROVED
Moved by John Anderson, duly seconded by Mindy Bergeron, and unanimously approved by Council. 

 
CASFAA Report (Louise Jones)
Louise shared that she has attended a WASFAA meeting.  In upcoming newsletters she will be highlighting newcomers to CASFAA and financial aid.  Louise shared that CASFAA will be creating a “CASFAA Book,” similar CCCSFAAA’s.

 
CCCSFAAA Report (Karen Micalizio)
One of CCCSFAAA’s goals is to continue advocacy.  Craig Yamamoto and Karen have been testifying at hearings.  She was at a CLFE meeting along with Louise to voice the interests and matters of high priority.  She shared with enthusiasm that going to a CLFE meeting was a great opportunity to spend time with the lending community.  

 
CSAC Update (Cheryl Lenz)
Cheryl passed out the EDFUND/CSAC report entitled, “California Trends in Student Aid, 1994-95 to 2003-04.”  On April 26 at 4pm, in room 126, there will be a joint CSAC/EDFUND committee audit.  They have received a new appointment, Michael Ortiz.  His position will run to 2008.  Pat Hurley is new to the EDFUND Board of Directors.

 

SNAPLE comment period ends April 17th.  There is a new telephone number for customer service.  The students will still have the student support center to utilize.  The Commission is currently following 35 Senate bills.  There have been some bills that have moved from the assembly to the senate.  There are 10 bills on CAHSEE.

 

Federal Issues Report (Ken Walsh)
All volunteers have been contacted, and Lili Vidal of CSU Northridge is Co-Chair of the Activist Group and Samantha Kahn of UC Berkeley has agreed to co-chair the Advisory Group. Ken  expects that both of these groups will expand by the end of the year.

 

The federal issues committee worked hard in the past couple months to help the delegates to the NASFAA Leadership Conference prepare for their visit to the U.S. Congress. The NASFAA Leadership Conference annually brings together the leadership from state and regional financial aid associations. There were two conference calls, on February 3 and February 16, with plenty of advice and assistance from FIC members. 

 

This year, a joint group of six California delegates, three from the California Community College Student Financial Aid Administrators Association (CCCSFAAA) and three from CASFAA met with Congressional staff. Since both the Chair and the ranking minority member of the Committee on Education and the Workforce are from California, and both are representing a member of our delegation, we had a unique opportunity to make our voices heard on the issues that matter most to financial aid professionals. The delegates from CCCSFAAA were Beth Asmus, Director of Financial Aid at College of the Canyons and the CCCSFAAA President-Elect, Jacqueline Bradley, Asst. Dean, Financial Aid and EOP, Mendocino College and CCCSFAAA Vice President, and Brad Hardison, Director of Financial Aid at Santa Barbara City College and CCCSFAAA Treasurer. The delegates from CASFAA were Mindy Bergeron, Director of Financial Aid at John F. Kennedy University and CASFAA President Elect, Tom Ma, Financial Aid Counselor at UC Irvine and CASFAA Ethnic Diversity Chair, and Ken Walsh, Director of Financial Aid at California Maritime Academy and CASFAA Vice President. 

 

These six plus the rest of the FIC in conference calls decided that the President’s Budget for 2007 would be our topic for discussion. Jack Gorman of EDFund not only set up meetings with Amy Raaf and Heath Weams, he also framed the discussion topics. 

 

The meetings with Heath and Amy, from Committee Chair “Buck” McKeon’s office, were warmed by Beth Asmus’ friendship with the McKeon family and the fact that her boss is professionally close to the Congressman. The group thanked them for the increase in Stafford eligibility for Freshmen and Sophomores, and other positive parts of the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005. They proceeded to ask for a long overdue increase in Pell and other grants, and for the continuation and increase of Perkins Loans. They were given packets backing up our claims that the Budget as is would be disaster for our students. 

 

Some also visited Congressman Miller’s education analyst Ellynne Bannon. Congressman Miller is the ranking Democrat on the Education and Workforce Committee. She gave the impression that she would like to help, and asked for more facts to back up arguments against the budget. It was agreed to keep in touch with her.

 

The next part of the NASFAA Leadership Conference was extremely unusual: Jeff Baker and others from the Department of Education came to ask our advice with the implementation of the Competitiveness and SMART Grants. By law, the DOE group needs to make these grants available for the 2006-2007 year. Here is the game plan so far: The US DOE will send letters to all those students who fall within eligible groups for both of these grants. The students will then contact the Financial Aid Offices on their campus to find out if they are eligible. One major issue is still the definition of “rigorous” high school programs. More will come from the FIC regarding the grants and the President’s 2007 Budget. We need to help the Department of Education send as much of the new grant money to California students as possible.  Is this a fascinating financial aid year or what?         

 
State Issues Report (Mindy Bergeron)
It was determined at the January 2006 Executive Council meeting that the CASFAA Executive Council Segmental Representatives would be part of the State Issues Committee in 2006. One of the goals of this committee is to assure that all segments and their views regarding the various state issues are being represented clearly and effectively.

 

COMMITTEE ACTIVITIES
 

A.)    AB1315, AB1532 & AB840 - Letters in support of these bills were written on behalf of CASFAA. Craig Yamamoto, the CASFAA Advocacy liaison, assisted in writing a letter of support for the following bills:   AB 1315, AB1532 & AB840.

 

Status of bills:  AB1315 – is being held in Committee on Higher Ed – scheduled to be 

                                           heard on 3/25/06

                                       AB1532 -  is being held in Committee on Higher Ed  - may be heard on 

                                                        3/27/06                           

                                    AB 840 –  passed Senate on 3/22/06 – passed to Appropriations Comm.

 

B.)    EdFund Board of Directors Meeting – Mindy Bergeron attended the EdFund Board 

of Directors meeting at EdFund’s headquarters in Rancho Cordova on Friday, February 17, 2006.  One of the main points of interest at this meeting was the approval of the draft “Annual Report to the California State Legislature” which was prepared by CSAC. This report will be given to the Legislature on April 1, 2006.  Dr. Kipp suggested that one of the “reasons” for the reduction in revenues for FY ’04-‘05 needed to be explained in greater detail.  He stated that one of the main reasons was the result of the “events of last year” or the “change in upper-management at EdFund.”  The CSAC Executive Director, Diana Fuentes-Michel, stated that this report was for the legislature.  She felt that they were aware of the “events of last year” and that they didn’t need to bring it up again.  Her feeling was, “What is past is past.”  She didn’t feel it was necessary to emphasize it because it might result in potential, future negative comments.  In the end, the Board agreed strongly about keeping the language about “the events of last year” in the report.

 

C.)    California Student Aid Commission Meeting -  Mindy Bergeron,  Louise Jones, CASFAA President, Craig Yamamoto, CASFAA Advocacy Chair and Mary Lindsey, GAC Chair, attended the CSAC Board meeting in Rancho Cordova on Thursday/Friday, February 23-24, 2006.  Reports were heard from the Outreach Committees (Cash for College update); the Governmental Relations Committee (State Legislative Update; CAHSEE Update; Federal Issues Update; Annual Report to the Legislature on EdFund) & the Grants and Programs Committees (Cal Grant Update; CSAC Training Academy; CSAC/EdFund Synergy Projects); and Joint Grants & Programs Committee and Fiscal Policy & Long-Range Planning Committee (Cal Grant Disbursements/Advance Payments/Reconciliation Processes and Proposed Changes)

 

A couple of points of interest at this meeting were:

 

1.)    An LAO report literally arrived “hot off the presses.”  The recommendation that stands out the most was on the last page E-277 – Restructure How State Administers Student Grant and Loan Programs.  “We recommend the Legislature enact legislation that would authorize a single agency, with one board and Executive Director, to administer both state grant and federal loan programs.  We recommend the agency be structured as a nonprofit public benefit corporation but subject to stronger accountability requirements.”

 

2.)    Audience members from various institutions kept reminding the Commissioners that CSAC needs to include its advisory committees and stakeholders (GAC/LAC/A&E) when having discussions regarding the operations and mechanics of their programs.  

 

D. Cal Grant Lobby Day – AICCU – Tuesday, March 14, 2006 – At my request, Germaine Graham, the CASFAA Independent Segmental Representative attended the 4th Annual AICCU Student Day at the Capitol.  The objective of this day was to educate legislators and staff members on the importance of the independent sector to the state and its students and the need to provide real access to this sector for financially needy students through a strong & predictable Cal Grant maximum award.  An emphasis was placed on urging support of the Governor’s proposed Cal Grant maximum of $9,708 and urge the adoption of a Cal Grant Maximum award policy (AB358).  Germaine has also given a report on this event in her Independent Segmental Report.  

 

E. CASFAA/CCCSFAAA Day at the Capitol – The annual CASFAA/CCCSFAAA Day at 

the Capitol is scheduled for Tuesday, March 28, 2006.  The format for this year’s event is being set up differently.  This was initially to be an “Advocacy Symposium” for 300 

       attendees but,  due to timing issues, it was scaled down for the Day at the Capitol 

       audience.  Craig Yamamoto, the 2006 CASFAA Advocacy Liaison, is taking the lead in 

       setting up the day’s sessions and panels.  The Day at the Capitol event is broader than in 

       years past, and will include advocacy issues as well as access and affordability issues. 

       The agenda topics include:

      

                              Campaign for College Opportunity

                              Legislative Panel Discussion

                              CAHSEE Panel Discussion

                              Future of EdFund & CSAC

                               Agency & Segmental Panel Discussion

                              New Federal Grants Panel Discussion

 

The day will end with visits to district legislative offices.  We took the template and 

information NASFAA uses for their annual Leadership Conference and visits to Capitol Hill

and re-formatted them to suit CASFAA’s needs.  We also got the zip codes for the attendees for their college and homes and gave the list to Cheryl Lenz at CSAC.  She is coordinating the setting up of the legislative office visits.  We are grateful to Cheryl for performing this tedious task.

 

F.      Proposed  - AB1800 & SB1129  -  There is a provision of the budget bill (as proposed by the 

      Governor for 2006-07) that requires funds allocated to the community colleges for financial 

      aid outreach to (also? entirely?) “be used to verify Cal Grant eligibility for current and 

      potential student applicants.”  The current language states, “screening current students for 

      possible financial aid eligibility.”  It means that instead of using the funds for all financial aid 

      including federal, state, local and institutional aid, they would be restricted to use the funds 

      only to verify Cal Grant eligibility and assist Cal Grant students in applying.  Amy Supinger, 

      from the Senate Budget Committee, sent CASFAA an email warning of the language change 

      in these proposed bills - AB1800 & SB1129.  This information was forwarded to 

      CCCSFAAA.  Craig Yamamoto, on behalf of CCCSFAAA, wrote up a response to this 

      proposed re-wording of the legislation and plans to present it at a hearing at the Capitol on 

      Monday, March 27, 2006.

 

G.  CSAC - A & E Meeting – Thursday, March 24, 2006  -  Mindy Bergeron was assigned

      by President Louise Jones to be the CASFAA representative for the 2006 CSAC A & E 

      Work Group.  This group meets every other month in Rancho Cordova.  The charge of this 

      Work Group is to provide technical input and recommendations to the Commission staff on 

      the development and implementation of operational processes and changes related to the 

      administration of the Commission’s programs.  The Executive Director has written to the 

      school segments and stakeholders within California asking them to appoint a representative 

      from their sector to sit on this committee.

 

ACTION ITEMS:
 

1.)   AB 840 – A participant in the Calif. Community College Transfer Cal Grant Entitlement 

       Program.  Must graduate from a California high school or its equivalent during or after the 

       2000-01 academic year.  This bill would, commencing with the 06-07 award year, allow 

       several exemptions for:

 

a.)    a student who graduated from a high school outside of California due solely to orders received from a branch of the US Armed Forces by that student or that student’s parent or guardian that required that student to be outside of California at the time of high school graduation or

b.)    a student for whom claims under this program were paid prior to December 1, 2005, and students for whom a valid claim under this program for the 2004-05 award year or the 2005-06 award year was or is paid on or after December 1, 2005 but no later than October 15, 2006.

 

       This bill would require the commission, commencing with the 2006-07 award year, to make 

       preliminary awards to all applicants currently eligible for an award under the California 

       Community College Transfer Cal Grant Entitlement Program and to require each person who 

       receives a preliminary award to affirm, in writing, under penalty of perjury, that he or she 

       meets specified requirements for eligibility in the program. The bill would require the 

       commission to select, at random, 10% of the written affirmations made by the applicants to 

       be verified. 

       

       As a compromise, in order for the bill to pass Appropriations, a clause was written that 10% 

       of the applicants would be verified at the school level to assure that they met the exemptions 

       for graduation.  

 

       Would CASFAA like to support AB840 with the 10% Verification clause?
 
2.)   Proposal:  The Future Roles of CASFAA Advocacy Chair, President-Elect/State 
       Issues Chair and Vice-President/Federal Issues Chair – 
 
      A future discussion needs to take place to discuss the overlapping roles of the CASFAA 

      Advocacy Chair as well as the roles of the CASFAA President-Elect as State Issues Chair and 

      CASFAA Vice-President as Federal Issues Chair.  Along with a discussion, a job description 

      for the Advocacy Chair needs to be developed.  In addition, who do the CASFAA Grant 

      Advisory Committee and Loan Advisory Committee liaisons report to?  With the increasing 

      role that CASFAA has played with both federal and state advocacy issues in the past several 

      years, it might better suit the Advocacy Chair to coordinate and possibly initiate responses to 

      issues and to attend stakeholder meetings.  It would be easier for everyone to have one person 

      supervise the advocacy efforts for the Association.  We also need to officially add the 

      advocacy role that the segmental representatives now play to their position descriptions.  This 

      discussion could take place in the Strategic Planning Committee which is currently evaluating the purpose and 

      mission of CASFAA.  We may want to change the roles the President-Elect and VP play in 

      the organization.  The President-Elect has a lot of responsibility in getting ready for the

      upcoming year as President and the Vice-President could be given other duties as well.

 

 

MOTION
Motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 5:47 p.m.

APPROVED
Moved by Joanne Brennan, duly seconded by Timothy Bonnel, and approved by Council.

 

 

Respectfully Submitted,

Katherine Sharifi

